The Report on Human Rights Violations in the United States in 2023
The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of
China
May 2024

Contents

Foreword	2
I. Civil and Political Rights Become Empty Talk	4
II. The Chronic Disease of Racism	9
III. Growing Economic and Social Inequality	13
IV. Persistent Violations of the Rights of Women and Children	16
V. Heart-wrenching Struggles of Undocumented Migrants	19
VI. American Hegemony Creates Humanitarian Crises	22
Conclusion	25

Foreword

The human rights situation in the United States continued to deteriorate in 2023. In the United States, human rights are becoming increasingly polarized. While a ruling minority holds political, economic, and social dominance, the majority of ordinary people are increasingly marginalized, with their basic rights and freedoms being disregarded. A staggering 76 percent of Americans believe that their nation is in the wrong direction.

Political infighting, government dysfunction, and governance failure in the United States have failed to protect civil and political rights. Bipartisan consensus on gun control remains elusive, contributing to a continued surge in mass shootings. Approximately 43,000 people were killed by gun violence in 2023, averaging 117 deaths per day. Police brutality persists and at least 1247 deaths were attributed to police violence, marking a new high since 2013, yet the law enforcement accountability system remains virtually nonexistent. Taking up less than 5 percent of the global population, the United States accounts for 25 percent of global prison population,, earning the title of a "carceral state." Political infighting intensifies as parties manipulate elections through gerrymandering, leading to "Speaker crisis "for twice in the House of Representatives, further diminishing the government's credibility, with only 16 percent of Americans trusting the federal government.

Deep-rooted racism persists in the United States, with cases of severe racial discrimination. United Nations experts point out that systemic racism against African Americans has permeated the U.S. police force and criminal justice system. Due to significant racial discrimination in the healthcare sector, the maternal mortality rate for African American women is nearly three times that of white women. Nearly 60 percent of Asians report facing racial discrimination, with the "China Initiative" targeting Chinese scientists having far-reaching consequences. Racist ideologies proliferate across multiple sectors such as social media, music, and gaming, and spill over across borders, making the United States a major exporter of extreme racism internationally.

The United States is witnessing intensified wealth inequality, with the phenomenon of "Work ing poor" becoming more pronounced, and the economic and social rights protection system is seen as ineffective. Long-standing disparities in the distribution of income between labor and capital have resulted in the most severe wealth gap since the Great Depression of 1929. There are 11.5 million low-income working families in the United States, but the federal minimum wage has not been raised since 2009. As of 2023, the purchasing power of one U.S. dollar has declined to 70 percent of its value in 2009. Low-income families struggle to afford basic necessities such as food, rent, and energy, leading to over 650,000 people experiencing homelessness, reaching a new high in 16 years. "Working poor" has shattered the "American Dream" for hardworking individuals, contributing to the broadest wave of strikes since the beginning of the 21st century, occurring in 2023.

Women and children's rights in the United States have long been systematically violated, with constitutional provisions for gender equality remaining absent. The United States remains the only UN member state that has not ratified the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women and the Convention on the Rights of the Child. In April 2023, the U.S. Senate rejected a constitutional amendment to guarantee gender equality. In the United States, approximately 54,000 women lose their jobs annually due to pregnancy discrimination. Over 2.2 million women of childbearing age cannot access maternity care. At least 21 states have enacted bans or strict restrictions on abortion. Maternal mortality has more than doubled in the past two decades. Sexual violence is rampant in workplaces, schools, and homes. Children's rights to survival and development are in jeopardy, with many children excluded from healthcare assistance programs. Gun violence remains a leading cause of child deaths, and drug abuse is rampant among youth. Forty-six states have been found to underreport around 34,800 cases of missing foster children.

The United States, a country that has historically and presently benefited from immigration, faces severe issues of exclusion and discrimination against immigrants. Practices of exclusion and discrimination against immigrants have been deeply ingrained in the U.S. institutional structure, from the infamous Chinese Exclusion Act of 1882 to the internationally condemned "Muslim Ban" in 2017. Today, the immigration issue has become a tool for partisan gain and political blame-shifting, with politicians disregarding the individual rights and welfare of immigrants. Immigration policies are simplified into partisan positions of "If you support, I oppose," ultimately becoming political theatrics to manipulate voters. The immigration crisis falls into a vicious cycle, with immigrants and children subjected to widespread arrests, human trafficking, and exploitation. The hypocrisy of political polarization and the hypocritical nature of American human rights are glaringly evident in the immigration issue.

The United States has long pursued hegemonism, practiced power politics, and abused force and unilateral sanctions. Continuous delivery of weapons such as cluster munitions to other countries exacerbates regional tensions and armed conflicts, resulting in a large number of civilian casualties and severe humanitarian crises. Extensive "proxy forces" operations undermine social stability and violate the human rights of other nations. Guantanamo Bay prison remains open to this day.

I. Civil and Political Rights Become Empty Talk

Gun violence in the United States takes a terrible toll on human lives, and vicious political party infighting leads to difficulties in achieving consensus on gun control. The government has abused its power to monitor citizens' privacy, police violence has intensified, and the system of police accountability for law enforcement is in vain. Political polarization continues to intensify, election manipulation is rampant, and the credibility of the government continues to decline.

Gun violence inflicts a painful toll on human lives. The data shows that all types of gun violence are on the rise in the United States.¹ According to the Gun Violence Archive, there were at least 654 mass shootings in the United States in 2023. Gun violence is responsible for nearly 43,000 deaths, an average of 117 per day.² For example, the ABC News website reported on Oct. 28, 2023, that a mass shooting in Maine killed at least 18 people and wounded 13 others.³ The USA Today website reported on Dec. 6, 2023, that three college professors in Las Vegas were shot dead by a former colleague. Irene Mulvey, president of the American Association of University Professors, called gun violence an "unacceptable national menace" and urged the U.S. government to reform gun policy.⁴ A spike in gun-related injuries and deaths in the United States raises serious concerns for the UN Human Rights Committee.⁵

Gun violence spills over. The proliferation of guns in the United States has led to the intensification of gun smuggling in neighboring countries, which has brought great harm to the lives of local people and regional stability. Mexican government figures show that more than half a million guns are smuggled into Mexico from the United States each year.⁶ More than 70 percent of guns seized at violent crime scenes in Mexico between 2014 and 2018 came from the United States.⁷ According to a 2022 report by InSight Crime, the flow of illegal guns from the United States into the Caribbean has led to a rising murder rate in the region.⁸

Political party infighting leads to difficulties in achieving consensus on gun control. The UN Human Rights Committee calls on the United States to take all necessary measures to effectively protect the right to life and prevent and reduce gun violence. According to a survey report released on the website of the Pew Research Center on June 28, 2023, gun violence is widely recognized as a major and growing national problem, with 58 percent of respondents in favor of stricter gun control laws and more than 60 percent of American adults believing that gun violence is a major national problem in the United States today. However, American politicians ignore the international community and the domestic public's call for gun control, only for money and political self-interest, so that the proliferation of guns in the United States can not be effectively controlled for a long time. In her article "U.S. gun violence: Capitalism is the culprit," Al Jazeera columnist Belen Fernandez argues that the United States "is entirely predicated on putting profits over people." The Buffalo supermarket shooting, the Uvalde Elementary School shooting, the Highland Park parade shooting and other mass shootings have defined American life. U.S. gun manufacturing giant Smith & Wesson Brands earned at least 125 million U.S. dollars in 2021 alone from sales of assault-style rifles, the weapons often used in mass shootings.

Joseph

Blocher, an American constitutional scholar and professor at Duke University Law School, argues that political jockeying has greatly harmed efforts to enact effective legislation to curb gun violence in the United States. Even with the frequency of mass shootings, it is unlikely that there will be a new bipartisan consensus to enact specific gun control measures. Driven by partisan polarization and interest groups, a growing number of state governments have taken the initiative to push legislation to expand residents' rights to own and bear arms. In 2023, at least 27 states will not require a license to carry a handgun. The chronic disease of gun violence, and inadequate government control policies, ultimately took a heavy toll on ordinary people's lives.

The government abused its power to monitor citizens' privacy. The UN Human Rights Committee remains concerned at the overly broad scope of Section 702 of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act, which not only allows U.S. law enforcement officials to monitor the electronic communications of foreigners, but also allows law enforcement officials to take advantage of legal loopholes to obtain large amounts of U.S. citizens' communications without a warrant (known as "backdoor searches"), and lacks a clear and transparent oversight mechanism. A report released by the House Intelligence Committee on Nov. 16, 2023, revealed that the FBI redirected Section 702 of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act to conduct domestic surveillance, "persistent and widespread" monitoring of the communications of members of the Congress, congressional campaign donors, and anti-racist protesters. The Brennan Center for Justice website reported on Nov.20, 2023, that for more than a decade, the New York Police Department has abused social media to engage in illegal activities, including surveillance of public gatherings and tracking of individual citizens and their contacts without evidence, without oversight or accountability.

The problem of religious intolerance has worsened. Religious prejudice is a long-standing problem in American society. In recent years, the number of crimes caused by religious intolerance has continued to increase. According to hate crime statistics released by the FBI in Oct. 2023, there were as many as 2,042 incidents of religious-based hate crimes in the United States in 2022.¹⁷ According to a report released by the Council on American-Islamic Relations in April 2023, a total of 5,156 complaints of discrimination against Muslims were received in 2022, mainly related to employment discrimination, education discrimination and unfair law enforcement, of which education-related complaints increased by 63 percent over 2021.¹⁸

Freedom of speech and expression is suppressed. The harassment, intimidation, threats and attacks against media organizations and journalists by U.S. government authorities, politicians and law enforcement officials have drawn the attention of the UN Human Rights Committee. Led by Texas, Florida, Missouri, Utah and South Carolina, a growing number of states have passed legislation banning public schools from using educational materials and books that address specific topics such as race, history and gender. Joe Cohn, legislative and policy director with the Foundation for Individual Rights and Expression, said the proliferating censorship is "deeply troubling." According to the foundation's tracking survey, the number of faculty members punished or fired for speech and expression on U.S. college campuses has reached a 20-year high. The Associated Press reported on March 15, 2023, that Katrina Majkut, an artist, used embroidery to illustrate chronic illness, drugs and other health care issues at a state school in Lewiston, Idaho. The display was censored and removed for allegedly violating the state's No Public Funds for

Abortion Act. Similarly, four documentary video and audio works by another artist, Lydia Nobles, that showed women talking about their own experiences with abortion were also removed.²⁰

Deaths from police brutality have hit a record high. The article "Ending the Culture of Police Violence," published on the website of the Brennan Center for Justice on Feb. 3, 2023, pointed out that the U.S. security edifice is built upon a culture and inheritance of institutional violence. The problem of excessive use of force by police is prominent in the United States, but most law enforcement departments refuse to release the data on the use of force. According to Mapping Police Violence, police in the United States killed at least 1,247 people last year, the highest number of killings since its national tracking began in 2013, which means an average of roughly three people killed by officers each day. ²²

The accountability system for police law enforcement is in vain. In the book "Arresting Citizenship: The Democratic Consequences of American Crime Control," Amy Lerman, professor of Public Policy and Political Science at the University of California, Berkeley and Vesla Weaver, professor of Political Science and Sociology at Johns Hopkins University stated that American police departments have always detested citizens questioning the legality of their law enforcement actions, and the mechanism for holding police accountable for illegal acts is virtually useless. ²³ In a paper published on The Lancet, Eve Wool and Mohsen Naghavi, two scholars from University of Washington, said that more than half of police killings have been incorrectly labeled as "general homicide or suicide" in CDC's official death statistics database. According to a report of The New York Times on Jan. 31, 2023, internal-affairs departments are often more interested in exonerating colleagues than investigating misconduct, and police unions do everything they can to shield bad actors, attack critics and secure more due process for cops accused of abuse than their victims ever get. ²⁵

The issue of mass incarceration and forced labor is prominent. The United States is home to 5 percent of the world's population, but 25 percent of the world's prisoners, making it the country with the highest incarceration rate and the largest number of incarcerated individuals globally. ²⁶According to the report "Ten statistics about the scale and impact of mass incarceration in the United States" by the U.S. policy think tank Prison Policy Initiative in October 2023, on any given day, about 2 million people in the United States are locked up in federal and state prisons and immigration detention facilities. 3.7 million people are held under community supervision such as probation and parole.²⁷ The report released in June 2023 by the University of Chicago Law School and the American Civil Liberties Union reveals that incarcerated workers in the United States generate billions of dollars' worth of goods and services annually. However, in most states, the hourly wages paid to prisoners amount to only 2-3 percent of the federal minimum wage standard, with some states providing no compensation at all.²⁸ According to a report by the Prison Policy Initiative released on March 14, 2023, prisoners' work in U.S. prisons is mandatory, and incarcerated "workers" have almost no rights or protections. Prisons force inmates to work for low or no pay, without benefits, while also charging them fees for necessities, allowing prisons to shift the costs of incarceration onto the incarcerated individuals.²⁹

The partisan strife in the United States has been intensifying. The intense struggle between the two parties in the United States has led to a deadlock characterized by internal fragmentation and polarization. On the opening day of the 118th U.S. Congress in January 2023, the House of Representatives faced a "Speaker crisis." It took 15 rounds of tug-of-war voting before a new Speaker was elected. In April 2023, the Tennessee State Legislature expelled representatives Justin Jones and Justin Pearson for supporting local calls for strengthening gun control measures following a campus shooting incident, sparking uproar in the political arena. In early October 2023, due to the inability to reach consensus on significant issues such as funding for the new fiscal year, the Speaker of the House was ousted in an unprecedented recall vote. Subsequently, the House witnessed a more frantic repeat of the "Speaker crisis" from nine months prior. Despite the imminent expiration of temporary federal funding and the looming government shutdown crisis, lawmakers from both parties engaged in a 22-day struggle for the Speaker position. With no Speaker in place, the House remained in a state of deadlock, disrupting the normal political agenda of the United States. On Dec. 28, 2023, British magazine The Economist published an article reviewing the chaos in the American political arena in 2023. The article commented that there was a lot of attention on the long-running Republican civil war in the House in 2023, but not a lot of legislation made it through Congress and to the president's desk, and in fact by some measures, it was the least productive Congress since the actual civil war. "Perhaps the legislative highlight of the year was the Duck Stamp Modernisation Act," it said. (The main content of this stamp is to modify a legal provision to digitize permits for migratory bird hunting.)³⁰

The two parties continue to manipulate the election. Money politics prevails in the United States, and the scale of burning money in elections expands. According to public data, in the gubernatorial elections of Kentucky in 2023, the candidates of the two parties spent 91 million U.S. dollars on campaign advertisements alone, which was more than three times in 2019, making it the most expensive election in 2023.³¹ The two parties continue to change their ways to manipulate the redistricting and distort public opinion for the sake of party self-interest. Princeton University's "Gerrymandering Project" of the U.S. redistricting since 2021 shows that there are 16 states that have significant manipulation of congressional district boundaries, and 12 of them are states with serious manipulation of districts as a whole.³² In 2023, New York, Florida, Georgia, North Carolina and other states have successively carried out high-profile congressional House redistricting with obvious partisan interests, directly involving the party affiliation of more than one-fifth of the congressional House seats. New York's congressional delegation is made up of 15 Democrats and 11 Republicans after the 2022 election. However, under the new Democratic-led redistricting map in 2023, Democrats could maintain 15 seats while still having an edge in up to six districts currently held by Republicans. North Carolina's 14-member congressional delegation was split between seven Democrats and seven Republicans, but under the voting lines adopted by state lawmakers in 2023, the GOP is favored to win in 10 districts while Democrats are favored in three.33

Government credibility continues to fall. The general public in the United States is extremely disappointed with the federal government at all levels, and most of them think that the United States is in the wrong direction. According to the survey data of Pew Research Center, the U.S. public trust in government has been near historical lows and stood at 16 percent in 2023.³⁴

Gallup surveys show from January to December, 2023, at most 81 percent and at least 76 percent of Americans expressed dissatisfaction with the way things are going in the country.³⁵ According to Ipsos poll, 76 percent of Americans believe the country is headed in the wrong direction. Only 23 percent think the country is headed in the right direction.³⁶ There is widespread dissatisfaction among young Americans with the practice of democratic politics. According to a 2023 survey by the Sine Institute of Policy and Politics at American University, 48 percent young Americans (aged 18-34) say the U.S. political system does more to prevent them from achieving the American Dream.³⁷ Young Americans are alienated from party politics and less likely to vote. According to a study released by Tufts University, the turnout of young voters nationwide in the 2022 midterm elections was only 23 percent.³⁸

II. The Chronic Disease of Racism

The UN Human Rights Committee noted that racism in the United States still exists today in the form of racial profiling, police killings and numerous human rights violations. Ethnic minorities in the United States face systematic, persistent and comprehensive racial discrimination, and racist ideology is widely prevalent in the American society and spreads to the international community.

African Americans face serious racial discrimination in law enforcement. On January 3, 2023, Keenan Anderson, a 31-year-old African American man in Los Angeles, was suspected of a traffic accident. The police shot him six times with taser in the process of subduing him, causing him to have a heart attack and die in hospital.³⁹ Four days later in Memphis, Tennessee, police pulled over 29-year-old African American Tyre Nichols for "reckless driving" and brutally beat him for several minutes. Nichols died of the injuries three days later, however, investigators said they were "unable to substantiate" the claim that he was driving recklessly.⁴⁰ These two cases of African Americans being killed by police violence have aroused the high concern of several UN experts. The experts stressed that in both cases, the use of force by the police violated international norms protecting the right to life and prohibiting torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, as well as the UN Code of Conduct for Law Enforcement Officials and the Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement Officials.⁴¹ The UN International Independent Expert Mechanism to Advance Racial Justice and Equality in the Context of Law Enforcement, after an official visit to the United States, has said "systemic racism against people of African descent pervades America's police forces and criminal justice system." Black people in America are three times more likely to be killed by police than whites, and 4.5 times more likely to be incarcerated, it said. Of the more than 1,000 cases of killings by police each year, only 1 percent result in officers being charged. If use of force regulations in the United States are not reformed in accordance with international standards, many of these killings will continue, the UN body warned.⁴²

Hate crimes against African Americans are frequent. The Associated Press reported on August 29, 2023, that a white man wearing a mask gunned down three African Americans in Jacksonville, Florida. The shooter, who had posted racist writings, then killed himself.⁴³ On the same day, the USA Today website reported that after a number of shootings targeting African Americans, African Americans became increasingly panic. Rep. Bennie Thompson, who served as former chairman of the House Homeland Security Committee, said racial attacks, including the shooting in Jacksonville, were part of a growing trend of violence against Black communities.⁴⁴ According to hate crime data released by the FBI in October 2023, there were 3,424 hate crimes against African Americans in the United States in 2022.⁴⁵ A report released by the office of the Attorney General of State of California Department of Justice on June 27, 2023, showed that hate crimes targeting Black people increased 27.1 percent from 513 in 2021 to 652 in 2022.⁴⁶

People of African descent face significant racial inequalities in healthcare. A report

released by the UN Population Fund in July 2023 revealed that African American maternal mortality rates were higher than all other ethnicities and groups due to systemic racism in the healthcare system.⁴⁷ According to the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 69.9 out of every 100,000 pregnant women of African descent die during pregnancy or childbirth, almost three times the rate for white women, and this disparity is prevalent across African American women of varying levels of education and income.⁴⁸ African American newborns also have the highest mortality rate of any ethnic group, with nearly 11 deaths per 1,000 live births, about twice the average rate.⁴⁹

Reparations for the racial persecution of people of African descent are far from certain.

Shortly after the end of the Civil War, the U.S. government promised reparations to every African American family that had been enslaved, but for more than 100 years that promise was never fulfilled. In 1989, John Conyers, an African American member of the U.S. House of Representatives, introduced "the Commission to Study and Develop Reparation Proposals for African Americans Act" (H.R. 40), but for decades, that bill never reached the floor of Congress for a vote. In 1921, a genocide against African Americans in Tulsa, Oklahoma of the United States, resulted in the deaths of hundreds of people. A lawsuit seeking compensation for the last three known survivors of the Tulsa Race Massacre is still pending, and Hughes Van Ellis, the youngest of the survivors, died in October 2023. A report released by the Pew Research Center on Aug. 10, 2023 showed that 83 percent of African Americans said the U.S. government had not done enough to ensure racial equality. Many people of African descent who were dissatisfied with American politics and racial discrimination chose to leave. Those who left the United States have established new communities in Portugal, Ghana, Colombia, and Mexico, which has become a trend known as "Blaxit," a combination of "Black" and "exit," and has been widely circulated on social media. They chant: "America does not deserve me!"

Discrimination against Asians has intensified. A Pew Research Center survey released on Nov. 30, 2023 showed that nearly 60 percent of Asian Americans said they had faced discrimination because of their race or ethnicity.⁵⁴ A survey released by the Associated Press found that 51 percent of Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders believed that racism was an "extremely" or "very serious" problem in the United States.⁵⁵ A survey released on April 27, 2023 by the Columbia University's School of Social Work and Committee of 100, a non-governmental organization, showed that nearly three quarters of Chinese Americans had experienced racial discrimination in the past year, and 55 percent feared that hate crimes or harassment would jeopardize their personal safety.⁵⁶

The persecution of Chinese scientists continues. Although the U.S. government's "China Initiative" targeting Chinese scientists has been suspended, the program's far-reaching effects are still being felt, and many Chinese scientists still feel a strong sense of insecurity. An article published on March 23, 2023 on the Science magazine describes the persecution of Chinese scientists under the "China Initiative." Of the 246 people investigated by the U.S. National Institutes of Health (NIH), 103 lost their jobs and more than one-fifth were banned from applying for new NIH funding for four years, dealing a major blow to their academic careers. Eighty-one percent of these 246 scientists were Asian.⁵⁷ A survey of nearly 1,400 Chinese-Americans in

tenured or tenure-track positions at U.S. universities by Princeton, Harvard and Massachusetts Institute of Technology showed that 72 percent reported feeling insecure and 42 percent were afraid to conduct research in the United States.⁵⁸

Chinese students studying in the United States have experienced nightmarish treatment at U.S. Customs. In recent years, the U.S. government has continued generalizing the so-called "national security" concept, politicizing and weaponizing academic research, and fabricating various excuses to block international people-to-people, cultural, science and technology exchanges and cooperation. The China Science Daily reported on Jan. 11, 2024, that a number of Chinese students were subjected to unreasonable and inhumane treatment at U.S. Customs, and were unable to complete their studies as scheduled. A Chinese student, with the pseudonym Meng Fei, was detained by U.S. Customs for 20 hours on two separate occasions at Washington Dulles International Airport on Dec. 19, 2023, and then detained for another five hours before being deported when she flew to Los Angeles to wait for her connecting flight. During this time, she was not only forced to sign "acceptance of deportation" under the coaxing of an examining officer and under the watchful eyes of two police officers armed with guns and stun batons, but she was also subjected to humiliating body searches and 12 hours of solitary confinement. A Chinese student, with the pseudonym Wei Na, at Johns Hopkins University, was also told by a U.S. Customs examiner at Dulles International Airport on Nov. 24, 2023, to accept deportation on the grounds that her visa had been canceled by the U.S. Embassy in China two days prior to her arrival. However, Wei contacted the U.S. Embassy in China several times after returning to China, but was told that her visa was not revoked by the embassy, but by the U.S. Customs. A number of Chinese students who had the same experience said that their U.S. Customs transcripts had been tampered with, either intentionally or unintentionally. They sought help from various sectors to complete their studies, but even when their American schools contacted the U.S. Customs, they did not receive any effective response, and some had to choose to withdraw from their studies.⁵⁹

The legacy of violations of Native Americans' rights remains. The Associated Press reported on Nov. 6, 2023, that for more than 150 years, Native American children have been removed from their communities and forced into boarding schools, which abused students in order to assimilate them into white society, and that the trauma caused by these schools has rippled across generations, contributing to problems such as alcoholism, drug addiction, and sexual abuse.⁶⁰ CNN reported on Nov. 22, 2023, that for centuries, Native Americans have lived in a constant state of cultural oppression, with their religious beliefs and traditional practices ruthlessly stifled. In Aug. 2023, an eight-year-old Indian boy was forced by his school to cut off his long hair. But according to the cultural tradition of the Wyandotte ethnic group, to which the boy belongs, long hair is only cut when loved ones die. 61 According to a report released by the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) on Nov. 20, 2023, Indians and Alaska Natives have chronically poor health compared to other ethnic groups in the United States, and low life expectancy and heavy medical burden for Native Americans are widespread problems.⁶² Trula Ann Breuninger, CEO of Native American Connections, said that there is a serious shortage of medical insurance funds for Indian Natives. Although the U.S. federal government provides medical insurance for Natives, there is a gap between the funds and the needs of in real terms.⁶³ The Indian Health Service, an agency within the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services,

provides federally funded health care to nearly 2.6 million Native Americans, but that number is less than 50 percent of the nation's Indian and Alaska Native population. American Indians and Alaska Natives have the highest rates of lack of health care coverage compared to other ethnic groups. ⁶⁴

Ethnic minorities face workplace discrimination. According to the 2023 Candidate Interview Experience Report by Greenhouse, a U.S. hiring software company, discrimination in the hiring process is "pretty sobering." 34 percent of job seekers have faced discriminatory questions in an interview, and nearly one in five have tried to avoid discriminatory hiring practices by changing their name on their resume. 45 percent of job seekers who changed their names did so to sound "less ethnic." 65 The British "Guardian" website revealed on April 23, 2023 that the U.S. government has deliberately evaded its responsibility to protect workers and exploited minority workers for decades. Nursing workers of color in New York are not only forced to work long hours, but also underpaid. Many nursing workers suffer from insomnia, chronic diseases and other diseases. It has caused serious harm to nursing workers and their families.⁶⁶ Ethnic minority workers have been trying to fight for the protection of rights through various channels, but with little success due to obstacles from some interest groups.⁶⁷ According to a report by Vox News on June 12, 2023, in the United States, African Americans have always earned less than whites. The discrepancy means that Black time — that same time stolen by discrimination — is worth markedly less than white time. To make up the pay gap caused by discrimination, a Black worker must toil an extra 2.7 hours each day. 68

Racist ideology is spreading virulently in the United States and spilling across borders.

With the worsening of the problem of racism in the United States, the spread of racist ideology and speech has also shown a new trend. Racists have opened up a new space of communication on the Internet, using social media, music, games and other platforms to carry out widespread abuse and harassment against ethnic minorities.⁶⁹ The gunman who killed 10 Black people at a supermarket in Buffalo, New York, in May 2022 had posted on Discord, a gaming chat app community, that a game on the Roblox gaming platform had influenced his radicalization.⁷⁰ In July 2023, a 14-year-old white boy in Massachusetts "racially motivated" attempted to drown an African American boy, and other white boys present at the time of the incident called the victim "George Floyd."⁷¹ Racism in the United States has shown a trend of transnational diffusion and has become a major exporter of extreme racism, which has aroused the vigilance of many countries. Bruce Hoffman and Jacob Ware, fellows of the Council on Foreign Relations of the United States, published an article on the website of Foreign Affairs magazine on Sept. 19, 2023 entitled "American Hatred Goes Global," saying that the United States has become a typical country exporting far-right extremism and terrorism. Conspiracy theories, racial superiority theories, anti-government extremism, and other forms of hate and intolerance have spread so far in the United States that some countries have labeled American groups and citizens as foreign terrorists.72

III. Growing Economic and Social Inequality

The United States not only lacks constitutional provisions on the rights to work, education and health, but also refuses to ratify the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. The poor are blamed for falling into the "poverty trap" because of their "own laziness," and economic, social and cultural rights are stigmatized as "welfare cheese." The phenomenon of "in-work poverty" is widespread, and the gap between the rich and the poor is further widening.

The gap between rich and poor has widened further. The gap between rich and poor in the United States has reached its worst level since the Great Depression of 1929. According to data released by the Statista on November 3, 2023, the poverty rate in the United States in 2022 is as high as 11.5 percent. ⁷³ The bottom 80 percent of U.S. households had exhausted their excess savings by June 2023, but cash savings among the richest 20 percent were still about 8 percent higher than at the start of the pandemic, according to the latest Federal Reserve study of household finances. ⁷⁴ In the third quarter of 2023, 66.6 percent of total wealth in the United States was owned by the top 10 percent of income earners. In contrast, the bottom 50 percent of earners own only 2.6 percent of total wealth. ⁷⁵ American economist Matthew Desmond has pointed out that in 2023, most Americans are working hard, but the rich are getting richer, and those struggling at the bottom of society are trapped in deep-rooted poverty. The accumulation of opportunity and reduced social mobility in American society is rooted in a triple institutional design: exploiting the poor, subsidizing the rich, and segregating the classes. ⁷⁶

The issue of the "working poor" is prominent. American labor market has undergone systemic changes, which is marked by low-wage jobs and lack of supervision. A large number of "working poor" are toiling all day long, but their wages are barely enough to maintain their basic needs, and they lack adequate social security. The federal minimum hourly wage hasn't been raised since 2009. The U.S. Department of Labor shows that 20 states still remain at the federal baseline wage in 2023. There are more than 29.9 million people, including 14.8 million children, living in 11.5 million low-income working families in the United States. The disparity in labor income growth has led to large-scale strikes in many industries. In 2023, the United States experienced the most widespread strike tide since the 21st century, and large-scale strikes took place in many industries including film and television, manufacturing, medical care and media. Benjamin Newman, an associate professor at the School of Public Policy and Politics at the University of California, said that the "working poor" caught in structural poverty lack equal opportunities and are difficult to move upwards, which greatly reduces their belief in the "American Dream."

Low-income families can barely meet their basic needs. As the commodity prices in the United States in 2023 remain high, coupled with the burden of continuous interest rate hikes, the cost of living of Americans continues to rise for several years. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics consumer price index, a dollar in 2023 can buy roughly 70 percent of what it could buy in 2009. Households who earn minimum wage have had a harder time paying rent, and buying

essential household goods, including groceries. Many have even depleted their savings and went deeper into debt. Ross School of Business, 74 percent of Americans said rising food prices were having the greatest impact on their finances. Household debt increased 1.3 percent to 17.29 trillion dollars in the third quarter, according to the Federal Reserve Bank of New York's Quarterly Report on Household Debt and Credit released on November 7, 2023. The report showed that the rate of households becoming delinquent or entering serious delinquency (behind by 90 days or more) on their credit cards was the highest since the end of 2011.

Homelessness is at a 16-year high. According to a report released by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development on December 15, 2023, the number of homeless people in the United States at this stage exceeds 650,000, the highest since reporting began in 2007. Forty percent of the homeless live in streets without shelter, abandoned buildings or other places not meant for human habitation.86 Homeless people not only struggle to survive, but also face an increasing risk of criminal conviction.⁸⁷ A National Homelessness Law Center report found that a growing number of cities in the United States are tightening legislation against the homeless. From 2006 to 2019, citywide bans on camping increased by 92 percent; on sleeping in public increased by 50 percent; on sitting and lying in public spaces by 78 percent; on loitering by 103 percent; and on living in vehicles by 213 percent.88 According to these laws, it is illegal for homeless people to sleep, camp, eat, sit and beg in public places.⁸⁹ Authorities have the rights to eject them from public spaces; confiscate and destroy their property; and segregate them in often unsanitary and inhumane mass shelters and jails. 90 This violation of the basic human rights of homeless people in the United States has been widely criticized. The United Nations Human Rights Committee urged the United States to abolish laws and policies criminalizing homelessness at all levels, and adopt legislative and other measures that protect the human rights of homeless people.91

A large number of families are facing food shortages. The disparity between the rich and the poor, working poverty and lack of a social safety net have led to a resurgence of hunger and food insecurity in the United States. Nearly 13 percent of American households were food insecure in 2022, significantly higher than in 2021, according to a report by the U.S. Department of Agriculture.⁹² That means 44.2 million Americans struggled to meet their nutritional needs, including 13 million children.

Drug and substance abuse keeps raging. Interest groups use partisanship and money politics to conduct political bribery to push for the legalization of marijuana. As of December 2023, 24 states have legalized recreational weed in America. According to top cannabis researcher Brightfield Group, the U.S. cannabis market is estimated to reach over 31.8 billion dollars annual sales by the end of 2023, growing to 50.7 billion dollars in annual sales by 2028. According to a study by the U.S. National Institutes of Health in August 2023, reports of marijuana and hallucinogen use in 2022 among adults aged 35 to 50 reached 28 percent and 4 percent respectively, the highest level on record. For adults aged 19 to 30, 44 percent reported past-year marijuana use; 11 percent reported daily marijuana use; 8 percent reported past-year use of hallucinogens. According to a survey by the U.S. Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Services Administration, over 70 million Americans aged 12 or older in 2022 used illicit drug. Among them, 61.9 million people used marijuana. According to a survey published by the University of Michigan in December 2023, 10.9 percent of eighth graders, 19.8 percent of 10th graders, and 31.2 percent of 12th graders reported any illicit drug use in 2023. Proceedings of 10th graders and 31.2 percent of 12th graders reported any illicit drug use in 2023.

Suicide rates continue to rise. According to a report on the USA Today website on November 29, 2023, the suicide rate among Americans has risen steadily over the past decades. The suicide rate per 100,000 people in 2022 was 14.3, the highest since 1941. An estimated 49,449 people died by suicide in 2022, an increase of 2.6 percent compared with 2021, according to a report from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Suicide rates among Black youths climbed steadily, rising 36.6 percent from 2018 to 2021 among those between 10 to 24 years old, the largest percentage jump across all demographics.

IV. Persistent Violations of the Rights of Women and Children

The U.S. Constitution does not prohibit gender-based discrimination, which is rampant in the workplace and results in widening gender wage gap as well as insufficient protection for women's rights to life and health. The United States has for long the highest maternal mortality rate among developed countries, amplified by ban on abortion which seriously violates women's reproductive and health rights. Gender-based violence in workplaces, schools and other fields persists. Children's rights to life, development, and health are systematically violated with a soaring number of children living in poverty and without medical insurance.

Constitutional prohibition on gender-based discrimination has long been absent. The Equal Rights Amendment that guarantees equal rights for women has not yet entered into force more than half a century since its text approval by Congress in 1972. This legislative effort was born out of the surging civil rights movement in 1950s and 60s. In April 2023, the U.S. Senate failed to advance a resolution to remove the deadline for its ratification. The UN Human Rights Committee regrets the lack of an explicit guarantee in the U.S. Constitution against sex- and gender-based discrimination. The UN Human Rights are represented by the constitution against sex- and gender-based discrimination.

The United States has the highest maternal mortality rate among industrialized countries, far exceeding the second. According to a research published in the Journal of the American Medical Association in July 2023, the number of people dying from pregnancy-related causes in the United States has more than doubled in the last 20 years. More than 2.2 million U.S. women of childbearing age do not have access to obstetric care, and an additional 4.8 million live in counties with limited access to maternity care. In Alabama, for example, about 39 percent of counties do not have any maternity care provider, and more than 240,000 women live in counties with little or no guaranteed maternity care.

The ban on abortion is devastating to women's reproductive and health rights. In 2022, the U.S. Supreme Court overturned Roe v. Wade (1973) which guaranteed a constitutional right to abortion, a devastating blow to millions of women's reproductive health rights. As of December 2023, at least 21 states in the United States ban or severely restrict abortion, where safe abortion is largely unavailable. The United Nations experts pointed out that the United States Supreme Court decision deprives women and girls of their fundamental human right to comprehensive health care including sexual and reproductive health, in violation of international human rights law.¹⁰⁴ Some state laws criminalize abortion, including bans on out-of-state travel for abortion, whether through medication or a procedure.¹⁰⁵

Violence against women is prevalent. The UN Human Rights Committee noted that violence against women and girls, including domestic and sexual violence, persists in the United States, including in schools, institutions of higher learning, and armed forces. ¹⁰⁶ Investigations into California State University, the nation's largest public university, found widespread sexual misconducts across its 23 campuses. Campus officials do not investigate most allegations of

sexual misconducts they receive. In the few cases investigated, no action was taken even when the accused was found guilty. At least 1,251 university employees were the subject of sexual harassment allegations from 2018 to 2022, yet only 254 complaints were investigated.¹⁰⁷ Scandals have also roiled Northwestern University's volleyball, football, softball, baseball and other sport teams, where whistle-blowers said sexual abuse and racial discrimination were rampant.¹⁰⁸ More than 600 American women are shot and killed by an intimate partner each year, about one every 14 hours, according to data from the Federal Bureau of Investigation.¹⁰⁹

Gender discrimination is rampant in workplace. The wage gap between men and women continues to widen, from 20.3 percent in 2019 to 22.2 percent in 2022, according to a report by The Times on Aug. 8, 2023.¹¹⁰ Pregnancy discrimination is a widespread, forcing nearly 54,000 women in the United States to leave their jobs every year, according to the Equality and Human Rights Commission cited by The Independent on May 11, 2023.¹¹¹

Child poverty is soaring. According to a U.S. Census Bureau report released in September 2023, poverty in the United States surged in 2022,¹¹² and over 5 million American children fell into poverty in this year, more than doubling child poverty rate, a historic one-year increase due largely to the expiration of improvements to the Child Tax Credit.¹¹³

Large number of children's health insurance has been cancelled. Between April and October 2023, nearly 10 million adults and children have been excluded from the federal government's Medicaid health insurance program. "This unwinding (reviewing all recipients' eligibility) has not been about determining who is eligible by all possible means, but how we can kick people off by all possible means, "said Arkansas Advocates for Children and Families Health Policy Director Camille Richoux. The impact on children's health is immense. Nationwide, states have disenrolled at least 1.8 million children in the 20 states that provide the data by age. 114

Thousands of foster children go missing every year. An audit published in 2023 by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services found that across 46 states, state agencies failed to report an estimated 34,800 cases of missing foster kids. In Georgia state, nearly 1,800 children in state care went missing between 2018 and 2022, according to a new analysis conducted by the National Center for Missing & Exploited Children and more than 20 percent of them were likely trafficked.¹¹⁵

Children in the juvenile justice system are subjected to inhuman practices. The U.S. criminal justice system is riddled with certain inhumane practices, according to a survey conducted by the UN Human Rights Council's International Independent Expert Mechanism for Advancing Racial Justice and Equality in Law Enforcement in October 2023. The United States is the only country in the world that sentences children to life in prison without parole. In the U.S. state of Georgia, the head of the state's child welfare agency asked judges to keep some children inappropriately locked in juvenile detention centers. It up to 80 children have been brought to the notoriously violent Angola prison in Louisiana since October 2022 and housed in cells in which condemned death row prisoners used to await execution. Although the juveniles have

been segregated from adult prisoners, they have suffered dangerous heat waves, extended confinement to their cells, foul water and inadequate schooling.¹¹⁹

The cases related to child sex abuse are rampant. In early 2023, the Maryland attorney general's office released a scathing report on child sex abuse within the Baltimore archdiocese, detailing over 600 abuse cases. An Associated Press analysis shows that out of 27 parishes in the archdiocese that have significant Black populations, at least 19 previously had priests on staff who have been accused of sexual abuse, yet victims of sexual abuse have little opportunity to speak out.

120 According to a report from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, as many as one in 10 teenage girls in the United States have said that they have been raped, and high school girls are "engulfed in a growing wave of violence and trauma." 121

V. Heart-wrenching Struggles of Undocumented Migrants

Political strife has become a defining feature of U.S. immigration policy. Politicians have forsaken the rights and welfare of immigrants, engaging in divisive attacks on each other over immigration issues. They have failed to improve the resettlement capacity in border areas or show a genuine commitment to improving the living conditions of immigrants. The immigration issue has thus fallen into a vicious circle without a solution. The escalating humanitarian crisis in border regions is exacerbated by policies that inadvertently support modern slavery, leading to widespread violations of migrant rights.

The humanitarian crisis along the border has escalated. The U.S. government has continuously made empty promises on immigration policy, leading to the worsening humanitarian crisis in the border region. The U.S.-Mexico border is the world's deadliest land migration route, according to the United Nations migration agency. On Nov. 30, 2023, the El Paso Times reported that at least 149 migrants perished in the El Paso border patrol region in fiscal 2023. The number of women who died there has more than doubled from 2022. Border Patrol agents sometimes found two or three bodies per day. A spokesman for Texas Gov. Greg Abbott said "What is happening in the El Paso Sector is the direct result of the unsustainable chaos President Biden has unleashed on the border." "We need to start by recognizing that migrants are dying because of U.S. policy and U.S. strategy," said Fernando Garcia, executive director of the El Paso-based Border Network for Human Rights. 123

Immigration drama of "shifting blame" is on display in the United States on a grand scale.

Texas, under Republican leadership, has bused over 90,000 migrants to "sanctuary cities" run by Democrats like Washington, DC, New York City, Chicago, Philadelphia, Denver and Los Angeles since April 2022, according to a CNN report on Dec. 30, 2023. ¹²⁴ Chicago's Brock Club website reported on Oct. 31, 2023, that more than 19,000 people have arrived in Chicago since August 2022 and the influx of asylum seekers has strained the city's shelter system. Some migrants, including children, had to be accommodated in makeshift tents or even sleep on the streets. ¹²⁵ Chicago Sun-Times reported on Oct. 14, 2023, that a six-year-old girl, Yohanyelis, lived in a makeshift tent with elderly people. As winter set in, the plummeting temperatures posed a formidable challenge for them. ¹²⁶

Migrants are also subjected to torture and other forms of inhuman treatment. In fiscal year 2023, the number of immigrants apprehended or deported at the U.S. southern border reached more than 2.4 million, another record high. ¹²⁷The UN Human Rights Committee expressed concern about the prolonged periods of immigration detention in the United States, criticizing the poor conditions at overcrowded detention facilities in the country, where detainees are denied access to food, water and medical care, resulting in the deaths of many people, including children; Public and private immigration detention facilities are plagued by human rights abuses such as sexual violence, prolonged solitary confinement, and abuse. ¹²⁸ The Guardian website reported on Dec. 6, 2023, that the Stewart facility, an immigration and customs enforcement detention center

in Lumpkin, Georgia, operated by CoreCivic, has been the subject of recent reports detailing alarming issues, including deaths, prolonged solitary confinement, sexual abuse and medical neglect. On Feb. 15, 2023, the Innovation Law Lab released a report revealing the torture of detainees at the Torrance County Detention Facility in Estancia, New Mexico, operated by CoreCivic. During the night, every 15 minutes a guard walks by the rooms with their radios at full volume, bangs on the doors loudly and shines strong flashlights into the rooms, waking up anyone who may fall asleep. It is severely cold and in each cell, the air ducts blast cold air all night. Some of the men try to use toilet paper or blankets to cover the vents, but the guards remove anything the men use to block the cold air. In some of the pods, flooded toilets overflow with feces spilling out onto the floor in cells where some of the men are forced to sleep. 130

U.S. border policies facilitate modern slavery. The U.S. government's border policies exacerbate the problem of human trafficking. Migrants abandoned in border state towns or transported across the country are often isolated and most vulnerable to exploitation and trafficking. Children who cross the border illegally and gather in crowded, lightly supervised shelters also fall prey to traffickers. 131 72 percent of those trafficked in the United States are immigrants. Most of them are here illegally. Many are women and children who are highly vulnerable to being smuggled and eventually trafficked. A study from the Coalition Against Trafficking In Women estimated that 60 percent of unaccompanied alien children are caught by cartels and exploited through child pornography and drug trafficking. ¹³² On Jun. 18, 2023, the USA Today reported that criminal syndicates lure migrants to grow marijuana in farms of Northern California and Southern Oregon, where they are subjected to slavery and forced to work. Some workers were stun gunned, while others were made to work 16 or more hours without a break and sometimes without a meal. And women are sometimes sexually assaulted. Some disappear, presumed murdered, their bodies discarded within the area's vast wilderness. 133 About 60 suspected human trafficking victims working at a black market marijuana facility in central California, are forced to grow marijuana and pay their debts to the smugglers, according to CBS News reported on July 27, 2023. 134

Alone and exploited, migrant children work brutal jobs across the U.S. In an article published on Feb. 25, 2023, the New York Times uncovered the illegal employment of immigrant child labor and forced labor in American factories. The report revealed that as of the time of publication, more than 250,000 children have entered the United States by themselves. To survive and repay the expenses of their sponsors, most children are subjected to forced labor and exploitation. The presence of immigrant child labor is pervasive across numerous hazardous industries in dozens of states nationwide, such as construction sites and slaughterhouses. They often work night shifts and engage in perilous tasks, becoming a "shadow work force" within forms of economic exploitation. Without proper scrutiny, American immigration authorities release detained children to 'sponsors,' effectively becoming complicit in human trafficking. In Alabama, a 12-year-old immigrant girl was forced to work overnight shifts making auto parts; a 12-year-old child arrived in Florida and was promptly assigned roofing work the next day. A 13-year-old boy worked 12-hour shifts, six days a week, at a commercial egg farm in Michigan. Legislative bodies have played a role in enabling the exploitation of child labor. In a report published on March 14, 2023, the Economic Policy Institute of the United States exposed that in

Arkansas, Governor Sarah Huckabee Sanders has signed into law a 2023 bill repealing restrictions on work for 14- and 15-year-olds. Under the new law, children under 16 will no longer need to provide an employment certificate from the Division of Labor that verifies proof of their age and parental consent to work. This action brazenly absolves responsibility for businesses hiring immigrant child laborers separated from their families. 137

VI. American Hegemony Creates Humanitarian Crises

For decades, the United States has pursued hegemony, unilateralism, and power politics. Leveraging military dominance to threaten global security and stability, it has unabashedly engaged in military interventions, stirred regional tensions, instigated proxy wars, exacerba ted armed conflicts, imposed unilateral sanctions, and under the pretext of counter-terroris m, carried out illegal detentions and torture.

Initiating overseas wars creates enduring humanitarian disasters. A research report re leased in May 2023 by Brown University's "Costs of War" project website reveals that in the theaters of war where the United States conducted overseas "counter-terrorism" operat ions following the 9/11 attacks, the total death toll ranges from at least 4.5 to 4.7 million people. Among them, the number of deaths indirectly caused by war-related economic dis ruption, environmental damage, loss of public services, and health-care infrastructure is estimated to be around 3.6 to 3.8 million people. 138

Violating the sovereignty and human rights of other nations via "proxy forces" pro grams. In order to ensure sufficient funds and authority for future operations to support f oreign militaries, the United States Special Operations Command has championed legislatio n known as Section 1208, ultimately enshrined in Section 127e of Title 10 of the United States Code. According to this provision, the Department of Defense is allocated an annua I budget to assist foreign militaries, paramilitaries, and private individuals that are "support ing" U.S. counterterrorism operations. Katherine Yon Ebright, who serves as counsel with the Brennan Center's Liberty & National Security Program, pointed out that under Section 127e, the Department of Defense recruits, trains, equips, and pays the salaries of foreign militaries, paramilitaries, and private individuals, creates proxy forces who pursue military objectives alongside of and on behalf of U.S. forces. 139 A report released on the Brown U niversity website in September 2023 reveals that the United States has conducted operation s known as "127e" in countries including Afghanistan, Cuba, Iraq, Kenya, Mali, Somalia, Syria, Yemen, Egypt, Lebanon, Libya, Niger, and Tunisia. 140 According to a report on The New York Times website on May 14, 2023, the "127e" program does not mention violat ions of human rights — such as rape, torture or extrajudicial killings. 141

Continued provision of arms to conflict zones. A press release by the U.S. Defense Department on July 7, 2023 showed that the United States provided Ukraine with an addit ional security assistance up to 800 million U.S. dollars, which includes a significant amount of cluster munitions. Responding to questions from reporters on July 7, 2023, Deputy Spokesperson for the Secretary-General Farhan Haq stated that UN Secretary-General Ant onio Guterres hopes all countries adhere to the Convention on Cluster Munitions and refrain from the continued use of cluster munitions on the battlefield. According to a report on the website of the UN Human Rights Office on Sept. 20, 2023, Alice Jill Edwards, the UN Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or p

unishment, sent an urgent communication to the U.S. government in July 2023, warning th at cluster munitions may be extremely harmful to civilian populations, causing death and 1 ife-altering permanent injuries.¹⁴⁴ According to a report on The Washington Post on Dec. 11, 2023, billions of dollars' worth of U.S. munitions flow to Israel every year. In Octobe r, Israel used U.S.-supplied white phosphorus munitions in an October attack in southern Lebanon that injured at least nine civilians.¹⁴⁵ Josh Paul, a former director in the State De partment's political-military affairs bureau, pointed out in an article on New York Times on Oct. 18, 2023, that the United States currently provides Israel with at least 3.8 billion U.S. dollars in annual military assistance. Most of the severe casualties in the Gaza Strip are caused by U.S.-supplied ammunition, he said, and he condemns this military aid for ig noring human rights issues.¹⁴⁶ The Center for Constitutional Rights, a progressive non-profit legal advocacy organization based in New York City, reported on Nov. 16, 2023, that William Schabas, the world's leading legal expert on genocide, condemns the United State s' breach of its legal duty to prevent it, as required under customary international law and the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide.¹⁴⁷

The notorious Guantanamo prison is still in operation. The U.S. government has repeatedly promised to close Guantanamo prison, but has repeatedly broken its promise. As of 2023, the notorious prison is still in operation. After ending her visit to Guantanamo prison on June 26, 2023, Fionnuala Ni Aolain, the UN special rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism, pointed out that there are still about 30 people in custody in the prison, and every detainee she met lives with unrelenting, ongoing harms following from systematic practices of rendition, torture, and arbitrary detention. It is imperative to close the prison. The human rights of the vast majority of former detainees continue to be violated, and the U.S. government has "serious shortcomings in the provision of the essential means that former detainees need to live a dignified life, including legal identity, health care, education, housing, family reunification, and freedom of movement." which violate the obligations of the United States under international law before, during and after the transfer of detainees.¹⁴⁸ On February 16, 2023, Mansoor Adayfi, an artist and activist who had been arbitrarily detained in Guantanamo prison for over 14 years, commented on the Al Jazeera website, "After decades of abuse, the United States simply threw us away, offering no support, care or compensation."149

Prolonged and indiscriminate use of unilateral sanctions has caused serious humanitarian consequences. Since 1950, the United States has used more sanctions than any other country in the world. According to data released by the U.S. Treasury Department on December 28, 2023, the United States has sanctioned more than 20 countries. The Speaker of the 78th session of the United Nations General Assembly stated on 1 November 2023 that the economic, commercial and financial embargo imposed by the United States against Cuba violates the Charter of the United Nations and has had a devastating impact on the Cuban people. On November 2, 2023, the United Nations General Assembly adopted a resolution once again urging the United States to end the more than 60-year economic, commercial and financial embargo against Cuba, the 31st consecutive year of such a resolution. On January 28, 2023, UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Volker Turk said after a visit to Venezuela that the sanctions

imposed by the United States since 2017 "have exacerbated the economic crisis and hindered human rights." The "American Conservative" website reported on June 1, 2023, that the U.S. sanctions have further exacerbated the poverty of the Syrian people. Seventy percent of Syria's population faces food shortages, including "12 million people do not know where their next meal is coming from" and "2.9 million people are at risk of sliding into hunger." Alena Douhan, the UN Special Rapporteur on the negative impact of unilateral coercive measures on the enjoyment of human rights, stated on February 14, 2023 that the U.S. sanctions against Iran "affect the import of life-saving iron-regulating medicines for Iranian thalassemia patients. This not only violates their right to health, but also results in increased complications and mortality rates," the experts said. The United Nations Human Rights Council adopted a resolution on 3 April 2023 stating that unilateral coercive measures "have far-reaching implications for the human rights of the general population of targeted States, disproportionately affecting the poor and persons in the most vulnerable situations." The resolution condemns the continued unilateral application of unilateral coercive measures by certain powers. The United States voted against the resolution.

Conclusion

At present, the human society is facing unprecedented challenges, and the world once again stands at the crossroads of history. Various human rights problems in the United States not only turned its own human rights essentially into a privilege enjoyed by a few, but also seriously threatened and hindered the healthy development of the world human rights cause.

Actions speak louder than words. Can the United States break through the impasse with ideas and initiatives that are in line with the characteristics of the times and the currents of history? The American people are waiting, the international community is watching, and the U.S. government must respond.

```
<sup>1</sup> 'Why number of US mass shootings has risen sharply', BBC, March 28, 2023. bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-64377360.
```

'GUN VIOLENCE ARCHIVE 2023', Gun Violence Archive. https://www.gunviolencearchive.org/

³ Luis Martinez, Meredith Deliso, 'Maine mass shooting: What we know about suspect Robert Card', ABC, October 28, 2023. https://abcnews.go.com/US/maine-mass-shooting-suspect/story?id=104342351.

⁴ Żachary Schermele, Krystal Nurse, Michael Collins and Minnah Arshad, 'Third victim ID'd in UNLV shooting as college professors decry 'national menace", USA Today, December 8, 2023.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/12/08/unlv-shooting-las-vegas-what-we-know/71852211007/.

Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023, CCPR/C/USA/CO/5

⁶ Liz Mineo, 'Stopping toxic flow of guns from U.S. to Mexico', *The Harvard Gazette*, February 18, 2022.

https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2022/02/stopping-toxic-flow-of-gun-traffic-from-u-s-to-mexico/.

Masood Farivar, 'US Uses New Law to Target Gun Trafficking to Mexico', VOA, June 15, 2023.

https://www.voanews.com/a/us-uses-new-law-to-target-gun-trafficking-to-mexico/7138186.html.

⁸ Carina Solmrano, 'Behind a Rise in Latin America's Violent Crime, A Deadly Flow of Illegal Guns', *Americas Quarterly*, May 15, 2023. https://www.americasquarterly.org/article/behind-a-rise-in-latin-americas-violent-crime-a-deadly-flow-of-illegal-guns/.

'Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023,

¹⁰ 'Gun Violence Widely Viewed as a Major – and Growing – National Problem', *Pew Research Center*, June 28, 2023.

https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/06/28/gun-violence-widely-viewed-as-a-major-and-growing-national-problem/.

Belén Fernández, 'US gun violence: Capitalism is the culprit', Al Jazeera, July 31, 2022.

https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2022/7/31/us-gun-violence-capitalism-is-the-culprit.

Lauren Cahn, 'Why Is It So Hard to Stop Gun Violence in America', Reader's Digest, March 27, 2023.

https://www.rd.com/article/gun-violence-in-america/.

Chip Brownlee, 'Permitless Carry: These States Allow Gun Owners to Carry Without a License', The Trace, May 12, 2023. https://www.thetrace.org/2023/05/permitless-carry-gun-laws-states-map/.

'Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023,

15 Elizabeth Goitein, Noah Chauvin, 'The Year of Section 702 Reform, Part V: The HPSCI Majority FISA Working Group Report', Just Security, November 27, 2023.

https://www.justsecurity.org/90230/the-year-of-section-702-reform-part-v-the-hpsci-majority-fisa-working-group-report/

16 Emile Ayoub, Helen Griffiths, 'We're Suing the NYPD to Uncover Its Online Surveillance Practices', Brennan Center for Justice, November 20, 2023

https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/were-suing-nypd-uncover-its-online-surveillance-practices.

17 Hate Crime in the United States Incident Analysis Public P

'Hate Crime in the United States Incident Analysis', Federal Bureau of Investigation(FBI).

https://cde.ucr.cjis.gov/LATEST/webapp/#/pages/explorer/crime/hate-crime.

'CAIR 2023 Civil Rights Report: Progress in the Shadow of Prejudice', The Council on American-Islamic Relations.

https://www.cair.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/progressintheshadowofprejudice-1.pdf.

'Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023, CCPR/C/USA/CO/5

Kasey Meehan and Jonathan Friedman, 'Banned in the USA: State Laws Supercharge Book Suppression in Schools', PEN America, April 20, 2023. https://pen.org/report/banned-in-the-usa-state-laws-supercharge-book-suppression-in-schools/

²⁰ Rebecca Boone, 'Experts say attacks on free speech are rising across the US', *The Associated Press(AP)*, March 15, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/first-amendment-free-speech-censorship-mccarthyism-815865bafa52bb821400be15fdf76119.

Ram Subramanian, 'End the Culture of Police Violence', Brennan Center for Justice, February 3, 2023.

https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/end-culture-police-violence.

Sam Levin, '2023 Saw Record Killings by US Police. Who is most affected?' The Guardian, January 8, 2024.

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/jan/08/2023-us-police-violence-increase-record-deadliest-year-decade

Amy E. Lerman, Vesla M. Weaver, 'Arresting Citizenship: The Democratic Consequences of American Crime Control'[M], The

University of Chicago Press, 2014. p. 69.

24 Wool E, Sharara F, Bertolacci G, Naghavi M. Homicides by law enforcement: case definitions matter - Authors' reply. Lancet. 2022 April 30;399(10336):1693-1694

Jamelle Bouie, 'The Police Cannot Be a Law Unto Themselves', The New York Times, January 31, 2023.

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/31/opinion/tyre-nichols-police-accountability-democracy.html.

²⁶ The White House Office of the Press Secretary, 'Remarks by the President at the NAACP Conference', *Pennsylvania Convention* Center, July 14, 2015. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/07/14/remarks-president-naacp-conference.

Emily Widra, 'Ten statistics about the scale and impact of mass incarceration in the U.S.' Prison Policy Initiative, October 24, 2023. https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2023/10/24/ten-statistics/.

Captive Labor: Exploitation of Incarcerated Workers', American Civil Liberties Union, June 15, 2022.

https://www.aclu.org/news/human-rights/captive-labor-exploitation-of-incarcerated-workers.ru

Wendy Sawyer, Peter Wagner, 'Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2023', *Prison Policy Initiative*, March 14, 2023. https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2023.html.

From duck stamps to doomsday: the past year in American politics', The Economist, December 28, 2023.

https://www.economist.com/united-states/2023/12/28/from-duck-stamps-to-doomsday-the-past-year-in-american-politics.

Jessica Piper, 'Democrats Have Outspent Republicans across Most of the Country', Politico, November 7, 2023. https://www.politico.com/live-updates/2023/11/07/election-day/dems-outspent-gop-00125836.

32 Gerrymadering Project, 'We bridge the gap between mathematics and the law to achieve fair representation through redistricting reform', Princeton University, https://gerrymader.princeton.edu/

33 Melissa Quinn, 'Here are the Redistricting Disputes Shaping the Battle for House Control', CBS News, December 26, 2023. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/redistricting-states-house-congress-control/.

³⁴ Public Trust in Government: 1958-2023', Pew Research Center, September 19, 2023.

https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2023/09/19/public-trust-in-government-1958-2023/.

'Satisfaction With the United States', Gallup. https://news.gallup.com/poll/1669/general-mood-country.aspx

Meredith Deliso, 'Heading into 2024, Most Americans Believe Country Headed in the Wrong Direction: Poll', ABC, November 5, 2023. https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/americans-country-headed-wrong-direction-poll/story?id=104633234.

Reimagining The American Dream: Views from Young Americans', American University, September 14, 2023. https://www.american.edu/sine-institute/reimagining-poll.cfm.

Center for Information & Research on Civic Learning and Engagement, 'The Youth Vote in 2022', Tufts University, April 6, 2023.

https://circle.tufts.edu/latest-research/state-state-youth-voter-turnout-data-and-impact-election-laws-2022

- KJ Hiramoto, 'Keenan Anderson: Cause of death revealed for LA man shocked by police Taser 6 times', FOX 5, June 3, 2023.https://www.fox5dc.com/news/keenan-anderson-autopsy-los-angeles.
- ⁴⁰ Marin Cogan, 'Cars transformed America. They also made people more vulnerable to the police.' *The Vox*, February 28, 2023. https://www.vox.com/culture/23614082/sarah-seo-traffic-police-tyre-nichols.
- ⁴¹ UN experts call for new approaches to policing in the United States following deaths of Keenan Anderson and Tyre Nichols', OHCHR,

https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/02/un-expert-call-new-approaches-policing-united-states-following-deaths.

- Systemic racism pervades US police and justice systems, UN Mechanism on Racial Justice in Law Enforcement says in new report urging reform', OHCHR, September 28, 2023.
- https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/09/systemic-racism-pervades-us-police-and-justice-systems-un-mechanism-racial.

 43 'Jacksonville shootings: What we know about the racist killings', *The Associated Press(AP)*, August 29, 2023.

- https://apnews.com/article/deadly-shooting-florida-store-race-bd2bf9591 f40903a923dbd8a46d8fb97.

 44 Deborah Barfield, Berry Terry Collins and Marc Ramirez, 'Frightening, shocking: Some Black Americans fear violence after Jacksonville shooting', USA Today, August 29,2023.
- https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/08/29/jacksonville-shooting-fear-among-black-americans/70703933007/.
- Crime Data Explorer, 'Hate Crime in the United States Incident Analysis', Federal Bureau of Investigation(FBI). https://cde.ucr.cjis.gov/LATEST/webapp/#/pages/explorer/crime/hate-crime.
- 'Attorney General Bonta Releases 2022 Hate Crime Report, Highlights Continued Efforts to Combat Hate', State of California Department of Justice, June 27, 2023.

https://oag.ca.gov/news/press-releases/attorney-general-bonta-releases-2022-hate-crime-report-highlights-continued.

- Janice Dickson, 'Racism an underlying cause of maternal deaths in the Americas, UN report finds', The Globe and Mail, July 12, 2023. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/world/article-racism-an-underlying-cause-of-maternal-deaths-in-the-americas-un/.
- Kat Stafford, 'Why do so many Black women die in pregnancy? One reason: Doctors don't take them seriously', The Associated Press(AP), May 23, 2023.

https://apnews.com/article/black-women-maternal-mortality-rate-df872e86c4bb56ef222b19141dc377f8.

- Keren Landman, It's getting increasingly dangerous to be a newborn in the US', Vox News, November 9, 2023.
- ⁵⁰ Beatrice Peterson, 'Rep. Cori Bush says \$14 trillion reparations bill will eliminate the racial wealth gap',
- ABC, May 20, 2023. https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/rep-cori-bush-14-trillion-reparations-bill-eliminate/story?id=99390652
- ⁵¹ Aaron Morrison, 'Hughes Van Ellis, youngest known survivor of Tulsa Race Massacre, dies at 102', The Associated Press(AP), October 11, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/obituary-tulsa-massacre-hughes-van-ellis-d63087c5a8fbe097e47d394394a4df3b.
- ⁵² Juliana Menasce Horowitz, 'Martin Luther King Jr.'s Legacy 60 Years After the March on Washington', Pew Research Center, August 10, 2023. https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2023/08/10/views-of-the-countrys-progress-on-racial-equality/.
- 53 Kate Linthicum, "America does not deserve me.' Why Black people are leaving the United States', The Los Angeles Times, October 10,

https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2023-10-10/blaxit-why-so-many-black-americans-are-moving-abroad.

Ayana Archie, 'Most Asian Americans say they face discrimination and are often treated as foreigners', National Public Radio(NPR), November 30, 2023.

https://www.npr.org/2023/11/30/1216121806/anti-asian-american-discrimination-pew-survey.

Terry Tang And Linley Sanders, '1 in 3 U.S. Asians and Pacific Islanders faced racial abuse this year, AP-NORC/AAPI Data poll shows', The Associated Press(AP), November 14, 2023.

https://apnews.com/article/aapi-data-racism-asian-hate-e5e8c8928dd286b48098a94c5e5f184f.

- ⁵⁶ National Survey Data Shows Nearly 3 Out Of Every 4 Chinese Americans Have Experienced Racial Discrimination In The Past 12 Months', Committee of 100, April 27, 2023.
- https://www.committee100.org/media-center/national-survey-data-shows-nearly-3-out-of-every-4-chinese-americans-have-experienced-ra cial-discrimination-in-the-past-12-months/.
- ⁵⁷ Jeffrey Mervis, 'PALL OF SUSPICION: The National Institutes of Health's 'China initiative' has upended hundreds of lives and destroyed scores of academic careers', Science, March 23, 2023.
- https://www.science.org/content/article/pall-suspicion-nihs-secretive-china-initiative-destroyed-scores-academic-careers.
- Rebecca Trager, 'Scientists of Chinese descent leaving the US at an accelerating pace', Chemistry World, August 2, 2023.
- https://www.chemistryworld.com/news/scientists-of-chinese-descent-leaving-the-us-at-an-accelerating-pace/4017831.article.
- 59 孙滔、江庆龄:《中国留美博士生突遭遣返:经历噩梦般的 50 个小时》,载《中国科学报》2024 年 1 月 11 日第 3 版。
- 60 Matthew Brown, 'Survivors say trauma from abusive Native American boarding schools stretches across generations', The Associated Press(AP), November 6, 2023.

https://apnews.com/article/native-american-boarding-schools-victims-3f927e5054b6790cef1c6012d8616ad6.

- Chandelis Duster, 'Native American boy forced to cut hair to comply with school hair policy, ACLU says', CNN, November 22, 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2023/11/22/us/indigenous-elementary-student-forced-cut-hair-aclu-reaj/index.html
- 'Native American Health and the Environment', National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS), November 20, 2023. https://www.niehs.nih.gov/health/topics/population/native/index.cfm.
- Sheila Kaplan, 'Native American health care remains vastly underfunded', *Berkeley Public Health*, November 1, 2023.

https://publichealth.berkeley.edu/news-media/native-american-health-care-remains-vastly-underfunded/.

- Amanda Gibson, 'Native American Healthcare Disparities: Challenges and Solutions', Relias, November 9, 2023. https://www.relias.com/blog/native-american-healthcare-disparities.
- Ece Yildirim, 'Nearly 20% of workers have changed their name on a resume because of discrimination concerns, says new report', CNBC, October 24, 2023.
- https://www.cnbc.com/2023/10/19/nearly-20percent-of-job-candidates-have-changed-their-names-on-resumes-because-of-discriminationconcerns.html.
- 66 Michael Sainato, 'New YORK City home care aides push to end 14-hour shifts: Destroyed my body', The Guardian, April 23, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2023/apr/23/new-york-city-home-care-workers-end-24-hour-shifts.
- Amir Khafagy, 'Healthcare Worker Union is Fighting a Bill that Would End 24 Hour Shifts for Home Health Aides', Documented. September 13, 2022. https://documentary.com/2022/09/13/24-hour-shifts-healthcare-new-york-199seiu/
- Sean Collins, Izzie Ramirez, 'Discrimination isn't just infuriating. It steals Black people's time. 'The Vox, June 12, 2023. https://www.vox.com/race/23739082/discrimination-racism-black-people-time-juneteenth.
- 'Freedom of speech is not freedom to spread racial hatred on social media: UN experts', OHCHR, January 6, 2023.
- https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2023/01/freedom-speech-not-freedom-spread-racial-hatred-social-media-un-experts.
- ⁷⁰ Marc Ramirez, 'Racism in online gaming is rampant. The toll on youth mental health is adding up', USA Today, September 6, 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/09/03/online-gaming-racism-youth-extremism-mental-health/70721986007/
- ⁷¹ Natalie Neysa Alund and Walker Armstrong, "I'm drowning'. Black teen cried for help as white teen tried to kill him, police say', USA Today, September 11, 2023.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/09/11/white-teen-indicted-attempted-murder-massachusetts-racially-mativated/708212 26007/

⁷² Bruce Hoffman, Jacob Ware, 'American Hatred Goes Global', *Foreign Affairs*, September 19, 2023.

https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/american-hatred-goes-global.

⁷³ Poverty rate in the United States from 1990 to 2022', Statista Research Department, December 3, 2023.

https://www.statista.com/statistics/200463/us-poverty-rate-since-1990/.

74 Only Richest 20% of Americans Still Have Excess Pandemic Savings', Bloomberg, September 25, 2023.

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-09-25/only-richest-20-of-americans-still-have-excess-pandemic-savings.

Wealth distribution in the United States in the third quarter of 2023', Statista Research Department, December 20, 2023. https://www.statista.com/statistics/203961/wealth-distribution-for-the-us/.

Sheryll Cashin, 'America's Poverty Is Built by Design', *Politico*, May 5, 2023.

https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/05/21/theres-a-path-out-of-poverty-00097399.

Didimo Castillo Fernandez and Martha Otis, 'Hegemony and the U.S. Labor Model', Latin American Perspectives, Vol. 34, No.1, January. 2007, pp. 64-72.

'The impact of the Raise the Wage Act of 2023', Economic Policy Institute, July 25, 2023.

https://www.epi.org/publication/rtwa-2023-impact-fact-sheet/.

Minimum-wage workers in 22 states will be getting raises on Jan. 1', National Public Radio(NPR), December 26, 2023.

https://www.npr.org/2023/12/26/1221521157/minimum-wage-states-raises-jan-1.

⁸⁰ 'The Working Poor Families Project', WPFP.

https://www.workingpoorfamilies.org/

⁸¹ 'Unions made 2023 the year of the strike. What will happen next?', ABC, December 26, 2023.

https://abcnews.go.com/Business/unions-made-2023-year-strike-happen/story?id=105556127.

82 Benjamin J Newman, Economic Inequality, the Working Poor, and Belief in the American Dream, Public Opinion Quarterly, Vol. 86,

83 'Minimum-wage workers in 22 states will be getting raises on Jan. 1', National Public Radio(NPR), December 26, 2023. https://www.npr.org/2023/12/26/1221521157/minimum-wage-states-raises-jan-1.

84 'Economists explain why Americans feel inflation, economy are much, much worse than they actually are', The Harvard Gazette, November 21, 2023

https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2023/11/why-americans-feel-inflation-economy-are-much-worse-than-they-are/.

'US credit card balances see largest yearly leap on record', CNN, November 7, 2023.

https://www.cnn.com/2023/11/07/economy/household-debt-credit-card-delinquencies-q3/index.html.

Office of Community Planning and Development (CPD), 'The 2023 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report', Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). December 15, 2023.

https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2023-AHAR-Part-1.pdf.

USICH Executive Director Jeff Olivet, 'Collaborate, Don't Criminalize: How Communities Can Effectively and Humanely Address Homelessness', United States Interagency Council On Homelessness, October 26, 2022.

https://www.usich.gov/news-events/news/collaborate-dont-criminalize-how-communities-can-effectively-and-humanely-address.

Nazish Dholakia, 'How The U.S. Criminalizes Homelessness', Forbes, January 1, 2022.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeseq/2022/01/01/how-the-us-criminalizes-homelessness/?sh=764905cf4869.

'The Criminalization of Homelessness'. The National Coalition for the Homeless.

https://nationalhomeless.org/civil-rights-criminalization-of-homelessness/

Nazish Dholakia, 'How The U.S. Criminalizes Homelessness', Forbes, January 1, 2022.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeseq/2022/01/01/how-the-us-criminalizes-homelessness/?sh=764905cf4869. The property of the control of the property of the p

The National Homelessness Law Center, 'UN Human Rights Committee calls on US to end criminalization of homelessness', Whole Community News, November 5, 2023.

https://whole community.news/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-committee-calls-on-us-to-end-criminalization-of-homelessness/2023/11/05/un-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-human-rights-on-us-h

⁹² Another public health crisis: 1 in 8 U.S. households struggle with food insecurity, government report finds', CNBC, October 27, 2023. https://www.cnbc.com/2023/10/27/1-in-8-us-households-struggle-with-hunger-food-insecurity-usda.html.

⁹³ Sultan Khalid, '24 States that Legalized Recreational Weed in the US', *Insider Monkey*, December 28, 2023

https://www.insidermonkey.com/blog/24-states-that-legalized-recreational-weed-in-the-us-1243392/

⁹⁴ Iris Dorbian, 'Despite Some Stumbles, Total Sales In U.S. Cannabis Market Could Soar To \$50.7 Billion By 2028, Says Top Researcher', Forbes, February 15, 2023.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/irisdorbian/2023/02/15/despite-some-stumbles-total-sales-in-us-cannabis-market-could-soar-to-507-billion-in-us-cannabis-market-could-soar-to-507-

by-2028-says-top-researcher/?sh=fc1f488164dc.

95 'Marijuana and hallucinogen use, binge drinking reached historic highs among adults 35 to 50', *Department of Health and Human* Services (HHS), August 17, 2023.

https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/marijuana-hallucinogen-use-binge-drinking-reached-historic-highs-among-adults-35-50.Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), '2022 National Survey on Drug Use and Health',

Department of Health and Human Services (HHS). November 13, 2023. https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt42731/2022-nsduh-main-highlights.pdf.

Morgan Sherburne, 'Teen drug use remains below pre-pandemic levels', University of Michigan. December 13, 2023. https://news.umich.edu/teen-drug-use-remains-below-pre-pandemic-levels/.

98 George Petras, 'US suicide rate reaches highest point in more than 80 years: See what latest data shows', USA Today, November 29, 2023.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/graphics/2023/11/29/2022-suicide-rate-historical-chart-comparison-graphic/71737857007/.

⁹⁹ Marc Ramirez, 'Black suicide rates, once among the nation's lowest, have risen dramatically among youths', USA Today, July 16, 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/07/16/suicide-rates-among-black-youth-outpacing-other-groups-in-recent-years/70403

¹⁰⁰ Mary Clare Jalonick, 'Latest push to revive Equal Rights Amendment fails in Senate', *The Independent*, April 27, 2023.

https://www.the-independent.com/news/world/americas/us-politics/senate-ap-chuck-schumer-democrats-republicans-b2328403.html.101 'Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023,

102 Pien Huang and Jane Greenhalgh, 'U.S. maternal deaths keep rising. Here's who is most at risk'. National Public Radio(NPR), July 4, 2023. https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2023/07/04/1185904749/u-s-maternal-deaths-keep-rising-heres-who-is-most-at-ris

103 Kat Stafford, 'Why do so many Black women die in pregnancy? One reason: Doctors don't take them seriously', The Independent,

https://www.independent.co.uk/news/ap-america-alabama-people-black-b2343846.html.

CCPR/C/USA/CO/5

'United States: Abortion bans put millions of women and girls at risk, UN experts say', OHCHR, June 2, 2023.

https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/06/united-states-abortion-bans-put-millions-women-and-girls-risk-un-experts

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/investigations/2023/07/18/california-state-university-title-ix-sexual-misconduct-fai

108 Andrew Seligman, Mike Household and Larry Lage, 'First lawsuit filed on behalf of female Northwestern University athlete as hazing scandal widens', USA Today, July 24, 2023.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaaf/2023/07/24/first-lawsuit-filed-on-behalf-of-female-northwestern-university-a thlete-as-hazing scandal-widens/70455323007/.

109 Alex Woodward, 'Gun reform groups urge Supreme Court to keep firearms away from domestic abusers', The Independent, October 11. 2023.

https://www.the-independent.com/news/world/americas/us-politics/second-amendment-supreme-court-domestic-violence-b2428083.html.Alistair Dawber, 'Women in Biden's White House are paid 20% less than men', The Times, August 8, 2023.

https://origin-e-www.thetimes.co.uk/article/women-in-bidens-white-house-are-paid-20-less-than-the-men-dgpl9tblp

111 Hollie McKay, 'Pregnant, laid off and unable to find new work: The US moms-to-be with no healthcare and no rights', The Independent, May 11, 2023.

https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/pregnant-laid-off-maternity-discrimination-twitter-google-meta-b2336568.html 112 Kyle Swenson and Amy Goldstein, 'U.S. poverty spiked in 2022, reversing gains, Census Bureau data shows', Washington Post,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2023/09/12/us-poverty-rate-census-uninsured-2022/.

113 Catherine Rampell, 'We let child poverty soar last year. We could choose differently', Washington Post, September 12, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/09/12/biden-child-tax-credit-poverty-doubled/.

114 Phil Galewitz, Katheryn Houghton, Brett Kelman, and Samantha Liss, "Worse than people can imagine': Medicaid 'unwinding' breeds chaos in states', USA Today, November 2, 2023.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/11/02/medicaid-unwinding-chaos-more-than-10-million-terminated/71395554007/.

Nada Hassanein, 'States lose track of thousands of foster children each year', Miami Herald, November 13, 2023.

https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/national/article281783843.html

116 Hassan Kanu, 'US prisons rife with human rights abuses, especially against Black people, UN says', Reuters, October 5, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/legal/government/column-us-prisons-rife-with-human-rights-abuses-especially-against-black-people-2023-10-04

Jeff Amy, 'Judges say Georgia's child welfare leader asked them to illegally detain children in juvenile jails', *The Associated Press(AP)*, October 31, 2023.

https://apnews.com/article/georgia-foster-children-jon-ossoff-candice-broce-6a2d4e84fe50c8ae91942fb2dbf25ddb.

118 Ed Pilkington, 'Louisiana ordered to remove teens from 'intolerable' conditions at state prison', The Guardian, September 11, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2023/sep/11/louisiana-angola-prison-teens-conditions.

119 Kevin Mcgill, 'Louisiana moves juveniles from adult penitentiary but continues to fight court order to do so', The Associated Press(AP), September 16, 2023.

https://apnews.com/article/louisiana-iuveniles-adult-prison-angola-7446878484d004bb3e3c2f262f3f7dab.

Tiffany Stanley and Lea Skene, 'In U.S., Black survivors of the Catholic clergy sexual abuse crisis are nearly invisible', Los Angeles Times November 30, 2023

https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2023-11-30/in-the-us-black-survivors-are-nearly-invisible-in-the-catholic-clergy-sexual-abus

e-crisis.

121 Gustaf Kilander, 'One in 10 US girls say they've been raped, shocking CDC figures reveal', *The Independent,* February 13, 2023. https://www.the-independent.com/news/world/americas/crime/cdc-report-rape-sexual-violence-b2281540.html.

122 US-Mexico border, 'world's deadliest' overland migration route: ÎOM', ÛN News, September 12, 2023.

https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/09/1140622.

123 Lauren Villagran, 'So many deaths, not enough ways to track them: Migrant deaths surge at US-Mexico border', USA Today, November 30, 2023

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/investigations/2023/11/30/us-mexico-border-sees-surge-migrant-deaths-el-paso-juarez/7175117100 7//gnt-cfr=1.

124 Alisha Ebrahimji, 'Texas is sending asylum seekers to major cities by bus with little notice. These mayors want to pump the brakes',

CNN, January 3, 2024.

https://edition.cnn.com/2023/12/30/us/asylum-seekers-texas-city-mayors/index.html.

125 Ariel Parrella-Aureli, 'Migrant Boy, 6, Hit By Driver Outside Of Police Station Tent Camp: 'They Need A Place Inside', Block Club Chicago, October 31, 2023.

https://blockclubchicago.org/2023/10/31/migrant-boy-6-hit-by-car-police-station-tent-camp-at-makeshift-albany-park-migrant-tent-shelter

Michael Loria and Emmanuel Camarillo, 'Migrants sleeping outside Chicago police stations brace for winter: We aren't prepared', Chicago Sun-times, October 14, 2023.

https://chicago.suntimes.com/2023/10/13/23894854/migrants-chicago-police-stations-weather-outside.

'Southwest Land Border Encounters,' U.S. Customs and border protection, Last Modified, November 14, 2023. https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/southwest-land-border-encounters.

'Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023, CCPR/C/USA/CO/5.

129 Rita Omokha, 'Detainees speak out against 'abusive' US migrant jail: 'This place is horrible', the Guardian, December 6, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2023/nov/28/ice-detainees-lumpkin-georgia.

130 'REPORT: Sleep Deprivation, Torture Rooms, a Rigged Deportation Process, and Attempted Suicide at the Torrance County Detention Facility in Estancia, New Mexico', Innovation Law Lab, February 15, 2023. https://innovationlawlab.org/media/2023.02.15-Torrance-Report.pdf.

Jessica M. Vaughan, 'Biden's border policies facilitate shocking modern slavery', New York Post, January 10, 2023.

https://nypost.com/2023/01/10/bidens-border-policies-facilitate-shocking-modern-slavery/.

¹³² Hannah Davis, 'Fighting Human Trafficking and Battling Biden's Open Border', *The Washington Times*, March 8, 2023. https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2023/mar/8/fighting-human-trafficking-and-battling-bidens-ope/.

¹³³ Beth Warren, 'Cartel-backed pot grows linked to human trafficking, inhumane working conditions', USA Today, June 18, 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/nation/2023/06/18/cartel-backed-pot-grows-linked-to-california-oregon-human-trafficking/7032

134 Aliza Chasan, 'Dozens of suspected human trafficking victims found processing black market marijuana in California', CBS News,

^{105 &#}x27;Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023, CCPR/C/USA/CO/5

^{106 &#}x27;Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of the United States of America', Human Rights Committee, December 7, 2023, CCPR/C/USA/CO/5.

¹⁰⁷ Emily Le Coz and Kenny Jacoby, 'California State University's mishandling of sexual misconduct comes home to roost this week', USA Today, July 18, 2023.

July 27, 2023.

https://www.cbsnews.com/news/dozens-human-trafficking-victims-processing-black-market-marijuana-operation-merced-california/.

- 135 Hannah Dreier, 'Alone and Exploited, Migrant Children Work Brutal Jobs Across the U.S', The New York Times, February 25, 2023.
- Hannah Dreier, 'Alone and Exploited, Migrant Children Work Brutal Jobs Across the U.S', *The New York Times*, February 25, 2023.
- ¹³⁷ Jennifer Sherer and Nina Mast, 'Child labor laws are under attack in states across the country, Amid increasing child labor violations, lawmakers must act to strengthen standards', *Economic Policy Institute*, March 14, 2023.

https://www.epi.org/publication/child-labor-laws-under-attack/.

- ¹³⁸ Stephanie Savell, 'How Death Outlives War: The Reverberating Impact of the Post-9/11 Wars on Human Health', *Watson Institute International & Public Affairs of Brown University*, May 15, 2023.
- ¹³⁹ Katherine Yon Ebright, 'What Can a Secretive Funding Authority Tell Us About the Pentagon's Use of Force Interpretations?', *LAWFARE*, October 11, 2022.
- ¹⁴⁰ Stephanie Savell, 'United States Counterterrorism Operations Under the Biden Administration, 2021-2023', Watson Institute International & Public Affairs of Brown University, May 15, 2023.

https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/files/cow/imce/papers/2023/Indirect%20Deaths.pdf.

¹⁴¹ Charlie Savage and Eric Schmitt, 'Rules for Pentagon Use of Proxy Forces Shed Light on a Shadowy War Power', *The New York Times*. May 14, 2023

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/14/us/politics/military-proxy-niger-somalia-human-rights.html.

Joseph Clark, 'DOD Announces \$800M Security Assistance Package for Ukraine', U.S. Department of Defense, July 7, 2023.
 https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3451905/dod-announces-800m-security-assistance-package-for-ukraine/.
 Continuation of the Istanbul Agreements, Shipping Rev.1, Ukraine and Other Topics - Daily Press Briefing', UN Web TV, July 7, 2023.

https://webtv.un.org/en/asset/k1m/k1me3i0puv.

- ¹⁴⁴ 'UN expert urges US government to review decision to transfer cluster munitions to Ukraine', *OHCHR*, September 20, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/09/un-expert-urges-us-government-review-decision-transfer-cluster-munitions.
- ¹⁴⁵ William Christou, Alex Horton and Meg Kelly, Tsrael used U.S.-supplied white phosphorus in Lebanon attack', *The Washington Post*, December 11, 2023.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/2023/12/11/israel-us-white-phosphorus-lebanon/.

¹⁴⁶ Josh Paul, 'I Knew U.S. Military Aid Would Kill Civilians and Undermine Israeli Security. So I Quit.', *The New York Times*, November 17, 2023.

https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/17/opinion/us-military-aid-war-israel.html.

- ¹⁴⁷ In Gaza Genocide Case, Palestinians Seek Immediate Court Order to Stop Biden from Arming and Funding Israeli Government, Cite His Legal Duty to Prevent, Not Further, Genocide', *Center for Constitutional Rights*, November 16, 2023.
- ¹⁴⁸ Fionnuala Ní Aoláin, 'Expert welcomes historic visit to United States and Guantánamo detention facility and affirms rights of victims of terrorism and victims of counter-terrorism', *OHCHR*, June 26, 2023.

https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/06/expert-welcomes-historic-visit-united-states-and-guantanamo-detention.

Mansoor Adayfi, 'Our 'father' has finally been released from Guantanamo', *Al Jazeera*, February 16, 2023.

https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/2/16/our-father-has-finally-been-released-from-guantanamo.

150 'Sanctions Programs and Country Information', Office of Foreign Assets Control, December 28, 2023.

https://ofac.treasury.gov/sanctions-programs-and-country-information.

151 'Economic, Commercial Embargo Imposed by United States Against Cuba Harmful, Violates UN Charter, Speakers Underline in General Assembly', United Nations, November 1, 2023.

https://press.un.org/en/2023/ga12552.doc.htm.

- 152 UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Volker Türk concludes official mission to Venezuela', *OHCHR*, January 28, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2023/01/un-high-commissioner-human-rights-volker-turk-concludes-official-mission.
- Doug Bandow, 'The Cruelty of Our Syria Sanctions', *The American Conservative*, June 1, 2023.

https://www.theamericanconservative.com/the-cruelty-of-syria-sanctions/.

154 'Iran: Over-compliance with unilateral sanctions affects thalassemia patients say UN experts', OHCHR, February 14, 2023.

https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/02/iran-over-compliance-unilateral-sanctions-affects-thalassemia-patients-say.

155 Human Rights Council, 'The negative impact of unilateral coercive measures on the enjoyment of human rights', *United Nations*, April 3, 2023. A/HRC/RES/52/13.